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Good morning Chairman Farrell, Chairman Kruger and Health Chairs, Duane and Gottfried and members of the Assembly and the Senate. My name is Elie Ward, I am the Director of Policy & Advocacy for the Academy of Pediatrics, District II, NYS.  I am speaking today on behalf of the 6,000 pediatricians across our state who care for more than 4.5 million children.  
As we review Governor’s Paterson’s 2010 state budget proposal, we are most concerned about the financial choices you will make which have the potential for the most positive or the most negative impacts on the health and well being of New York’s children.   Although we are testifying at the Joint Budget Committee meeting on the Health Budget, our concerns are much broader. Child wellbeing is the core concern of all pediatricians, because we know that children cannot thrive on good medical care alone.  Children do not exist in isolation.  Their well being is dependent on the strength of their families, the quality of their day care and schools, their access to healthy food and clean water, the safety of their environment, the availability of recreational, socialization and learning opportunities in their communities.  
We do understand that our state is facing huge financial challenge.  We do not have the revenues necessary to meet the needs of our citizens.  But I would like to edit that statement to say that we do not have the revenues from regular or historic sources to meet those needs.  Just like any family that has to make adjustments during this difficult time,  by cutting back and maybe getting another partime job to meet financial and social obligations, we have choices.  We can and must cut back, but we can also examine and make choices about additional sources of revenue to meet our critical needs.
Taxes on Sugared Beverages, Tobacco & Alcohol
I would like to start my testimony with a clear statement that the Academy of Pediatrics strongly supports the imposition of tax on sugary syrup in soda, fruit drinks, and sports drinks as proposed in this budget.  We know that this tax will not solve our epidemic of childhood obesity. But the tax can and should be a part of what we do to address this very serious problem.

 Imposing a tax on sugary drinks demonstrates state government’s recognition that we have a childhood obesity epidemic. Here in New York more than 25% of our children are obese and almost 40% are significantly overweight. The current obesity epidemic has the potential to bankrupt our already teetering health care system.

We believe that we can and should create public policy which shows that government cares enough about its children to make sugary drinks more expensive.  We do not pretend that any such tax will stop the consumption of soda and sugary drinks.  But if such a public policy can reduce consumption, while at the same time bring vital revenues into he state’s coffers, we cannot see any down side here.  For those who may see this effort as an overreaching “nanny tax,” I urge you to remember the huge outcry when tobacco taxes were first proposed.  The beverage industry is big and strong and powerful.  But they don’t pay the bills when kids are overweight and develop diabetes and heart disease before they even become teenagers. 
It is estimated that New Yorkers already pay more than $8 billion in obesity related health care costs each year.  That translates into $777 per family each year. So, it is not truthful to say that to pay tax on sugary drinks is an additional and unfair burden. Families are already paying; they just can’t see it because it is in their increased insurance premiums, their increased costs for co- pays on insurance and their increased federal, state and local taxes to pay for obesity related treatments for Medicare, Medicaid and private insurance. If in fact, if we can reduce consumption and reduce high health costs associated with obesity related disease, we may in the end reduce the costs that families currently bear. 
The fear of job losses is another red herring.  The beverage industry in New York produces many products.  If consumption of sugared sodas is reduced, these companies can switch to their other products and maintain their workforce and participate in our efforts to help New Yorkers stay healthy.

Sometimes state leaders have to lead.  The sugared beverage tax gives you a chance to do that.  We, as the doctors see the results of high sugar consumption in our patients across the state. We urge you to impose the sugared drink tax this year.  Passing the tax this year will send a strong public health message that our state leaders recognize the role that soda and sugary drinks play in our childhood obesity epidemic, and will also to bring desperately needed revenues into our health care system. 

Should there be any question, we also strongly support increased taxes on tobacco.  Experience has shown that with each increase in cost, the adolescent use of tobacco decreases.  We would hope to have the same outcomes with the sugared drink tax.

And as you might guess, we support additional taxes on alcoholic beverages.  We see no reason for the state leaders to make it more affordable for people to consume more alcohol than is healthy.  And most people, who do not drink to excess, will not be adversely impacted. But for young people, who often indulge in binging, higher costs may reduce their ability to afford alcoholic beverages.

These initiatives are not Nanny taxes, obesity and its co-morbidities of asthma, liver disease, diabetes, high blood pressure, heart disease; tobacco with its outcomes of heart disease, lung cancer, high blood pressure; and abuse of alcohol with its outcomes substance abuse, escalation in domestic and stranger violence and car accidents, cost New Yorkers a great deal.  They increase health care costs for both public and private insurance and for the state in uncompensated care. They reduce productivity and the ability to work due significant chronic illnesses and injury. They contribute to increased criminal activity and legal and correction costs. They also cost individual families who have sick children, sick parents, or lose loved ones. There is no rational reason not to make these particular products that are not good for people in excess, more expensive to get and to use. 
The Early Intervention Program for Infants & Toddlers

We agree that our current Early Intervention Program needs reform, but several of the budgetary and regulatory reforms included in this budget and its Article Seven bills raise concern.  We do not support Parent Fees.  The Early Intervention Program is an entitlement program which was originally designed to provide important physical and developmental therapies to infants and toddlers who were diagnosed with developmental delays. The concept supporting the program design is that the sooner therapists intervene with specific therapies to address diagnosed developmental delays, the better the chance that the child will be able to gain developmental milestones and reduce the intensity of care needed in school and in life. 

The program is designed to intervene early and with appropriate intensity.  Therefore, introducing eligibility barriers to a program contradicts the programs goals and objectives.  It is also probable that building the infrastructure to do porposed income eligibility determinations would cost more for the state and the localities than they would collect. 
Rather than imposing Parent Fees, we support the state working to assure that health insurers cover all needed services for these multiply disabled children.  Both Medicaid and commercial health insurance policies should cover therapies indicated as “medically necessary.”  However, in support of this position we encourage our state leaders to make a commitment to providing supported Medical Homes for all children in the early intervention programs. Rather than the administration’s proposal to take pediatricians out of the loop of EI services, we propose increasing pediatric participation and creating and supporting a real Medical Home for these medically fragile children.  The state’s current commitment to create and implement Medical Homes for children and, in fact all New Yorkers, should be extended to these very special infants and toddlers.  Doing less is not acceptable.
Bright Futures NY & Primary Care Investments

In the area of Primary Care Enhancements we are supportive of the current budget continuing to drive health care dollars to build primary capacity.  The Department’s efforts to strengthen primary care through targeting additional resources and defining and financially supporting clear indicators of quality assurance and quality service delivery, will go a long way to rationalizing our current unbalanced and very expensive health care delivery system. Maintaining support for Doctor’s Across NY program is also a smart investment in this time of strained resources.

But we would like to see the state move even further in its commitment to building primary care as a significant component of health care service delivery system across the state.  We encourage the state to continue to work with us to design and implement a Bright Futures NY Medical Home model for all children. Bright Futures NY would ensure that every child has access to a high quality Medical Home to meet his or her needs.  Bright Futures NY will also assure that infants and toddlers receive timely and appropriate screenings and developmental assessments, and all children get the medical care they need when and where they need it.  Investment in Bright Futures now will pay our health care system back many times over. As children’s health care needs are identified and addressed early in their development, in the Bright Futures Medical Home Model, we can avoid further expensive and intensive health care services and reduce special education and developmental disability investments going forward.  
Bright Futures NY can help address ongoing concerns about diagnosis and treatment for infant and toddler physical and developmental delays, autism and Autism Spectrum Disorder, obesity and the new co-morbidities of obesity, including diabetes, liver disease, high bold pressure and heart disease.  
Bright Futures NY will also help us address our ongoing challenge to get keep our children protected from deadly and debilitating diseases that can be prevented by timely immunization.  As you may know, we have recently have an outbreak of measles, one of whooping cough and an ongoing mumps outbreak in New York.  These outbreaks were directly related to breakthroughs in herd immunity caused by under-immunization.  In the world we live in, here in NY, infection is just a plane ride away.  A person can bring in polio, measles, pneumonia and many other diseases.  If our most vulnerable young children are not immunized, we can and will experience severe illness, and in some instances death.  This tragic outcome is completely avoidable.  But we have to work harder and smarter to reverse current unfounded fears of vaccines.  Bright Futures NY Medical Homes can help us in that battle, as parents and pediatricians develop ongoing and strong trusting relationships around the special needs of each family’s children.

Other Budget Issues
We support the proposed ongoing support for New York’s Child Health Plus and Children’s Medicaid programs as outlined in the budget. New York’s Child Health Plus and Children’s Medicaid programs provide coverage for more than half of the children in our state.  The state’s continued focus on enrolling eligible children and keeping children covered over time is vital to maintaining and improving children’s health.  Our next step should be to expand the access to and quality of care through the design and implementation of a Bright Futures NY Children’s Medical Home for all children.
We encourage the state to work harder to meet the requirements of new federal law, Fostering Connections.  This legislation requires states to assure high quality, consistent health care for children in foster care. We look forward to working with the State Department of Health and the Office of Children and Family Services to implement this legislation across New York.

We support the state once again taking responsibility for rate setting in partnership with health insurers. It is reasonable for the state to have significant role to play in establishing affordable premiums for health care.  It is also important that the state assure that all premium negotiations include reasonable payments for primary care medical home services.

We support the proposed Physician Gift Ban.  The Governor’s proposal is reasonable. Doctors, do not need gifts from pharmaceutical companies or medical device makers.  What doctors need is easily accessible, objective information on new drugs and new devices that can improve the health outcomes of their patients.  How doctors get this information can and should be structured in a way that precludes the appearance of undue influence.  Our only suggestion would be that any state legislation should enhance the educational components of the process and that in the first “small” instance, a warning is issued, after which, if there is another infraction, fines could be imposed.
We believe that the huge cuts to programs which can and do enhance child well being are penny wise and pound foolish. The negative impact on some of our most vulnerable children and families will be significant, but the actual dollars saved by the state are relatively small.

We would especially like to see restorations to the state’s Home Visiting Program, Advantage Afterschool Program, Child Care and Alternatives to Detention for Court Involved youngsters and of course, education. All of these programs could help keep vulnerable children and their families from needing more costly and more intensive programming to address problems that could have been prevented.  These programs are just sampling of wrong decisions.  There are many others throughout the budget. 
The members of AAP District II, NYS look forward to working with you this year to help make the most reasonable budget decisions in both identifying new sources of revenue and making budget cutting decision that don’t make the lives of our most vulnerable children and families more difficult and more dangerous.

